VIII. Other Thematic Issues

PUBLIC HEALTH

Findings

• The People's Republic of China (PRC) government and Chinese Communist Party's public health response to the spread of the Omicron variant of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) continued to reflect Chinese leader Xi Jinping's political priorities. The consequences were massive infection rates throughout China and the deaths of an estimated 1 million to 1.5 million people in December 2022 and January 2023 alone, following the abrupt discontinuation of the majority of the prevention and control measures associated with the zero-COVID policy on December 7, 2022. The Party's rigid adherence to the policy's implementation superseded putting in place a robust vaccination campaign, careful planning for the discontinuation of the policy itself, or coordination of the broader healthcare needs of the Chinese population.

• PRC authorities vastly underreported the number of deaths in China following the discontinuation of the zero-COVID policy. Moreover, in March 2023, the international scientific community also criticized the PRC government for not sharing data gleaned in January 2020 from the epicenter of the COVID-19 outbreak in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province.

- Numerous public protests against zero-COVID policy restrictions took place from October 2022 through January 2023. Observers pointed to anger and frustration with the PRC authorities' pandemic measures as catalyzing the participation of "a broad range of contentious constituencies" in these protests.
- Official media messaging about the impact of the pandemic in China swerved between claims of China's historic success in saving lives and disinformation that blamed "hostile powers" for developments that did not support uplifting propaganda. The Party also condemned "Western media" for undermining the official narrative of its "important contributions to the global fight against the pandemic. . .."
- al fight against the pandemic..."

 The PRC Mental Health Law reached its tenth year of implementation in May 2023, but key provisions—including the prohibition on the abuse of forcible psychiatric commitment and supporting the use of the principle of voluntary hospitalization—have not yet been achieved. Authorities' use of forcible psychiatric commitment continued to be a tool of political repression.
- Individual and organized public health advocacy continues in China, but the personal and professional risks of organized public health advocacy that authorities deem politically sensitive or even threatening are evident in ongoing or new detentions this past year, including **Cheng Yuan**, co-founder of the advocacy organization Changsha Funeng; **He Fangmei** and **Li Xin**, advocates for the victims of defective vaccines; and **Ji Xiaolong**, who criticized senior officials in Shanghai municipality for the lengthy lockdown there in spring 2022.

Recommendations

Members of the U.S. Congress and Administration officials are encouraged to take the following actions:

O Increase support to international technical assistance and exchange programs on emerging and zoonotic infectious diseases, and global public health preparedness and response. Strengthen information sharing, particularly drawing on the legal framework established in the International Health Regulations (IHR). Contribute to the international community's efforts to improve the IHR provisions and communications channels to effectively respond to public health emergencies.

O Call on the Chinese government to strengthen implementation of the PRC Mental Health Law (MHL) and stop using forced psychiatric commitment to retaliate against and silence persons with grievances against the government or persons who express opinions critical of authorities. Promote a human rights-based approach in developing an array of mental health services for a broader range of the Chinese population, many of whom suffered heightened levels of depression and anxiety as a result of harsh zero-COVID policy implementation.

Urge the Chinese government to end the unlawful detention and official harassment of individuals in China who have shared opinions and information about COVID-19. Release or confirm the release of individuals detained, held in home confinement or a psychiatric facility, or imprisoned for exercising freedom of expression, such as Zhang Zhan, Zhang Hai, Wu

Yanan, Ding Yan, and Ji Xiaolong.

PUBLIC HEALTH

Introduction

The People's Republic of China (PRC) government and Chinese Communist Party's public health response to the spread of the Omicron variant of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) continued to be shaped by Chinese leader Xi Jinping's political priorities. The consequences of political prioritization were massive infection rates throughout China and the deaths of an estimated 1 million to 1.5 million people from December 2022 through January 2023 alone, following the abrupt discontinuation of the majority of the prevention and control measures associated with the zero-COVID policy on December 7, 2022. Under the policy, Chinese authorities concentrated resources on testing, tracing, and quarantine during the three years of the COVID-19 pandemic. Implementation of the policy in China at the start of the pandemic initially saved lives, but the "economically disruptive and ultimately socially damaging zero-COVID program" resulted in "the same, if not worse, health consequences in the end," according to public health expert Yanzhong Huang.² The Party's adherence to zero-COVID implementation superseded putting in place a robust vaccination campaign,3 careful planning for the discontinuation of the zero-COVID policy itself,4 or coordination of the broader healthcare needs of the Chinese population.5

International legal standards on public health include Article 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, which proclaims the "right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health" and the "prevention, treatment and control of epidemic...diseases." 6 The International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights allows governments to impose some restrictions on freedom of expression in cases of public emergency, yet such restrictions must meet "standards of legality, proportionality, and necessity." 7 Chinese citizens expressed pent-up dissatisfaction with the zero-COVID policy in numerous public protests that took place primarily from October 2022 through January 2023.8 Some citizens criticized the expansion of digital surveillance under the guise of pandemic prevention.9 International criticism also was unsparing: U.N. experts pointed to the Chinese government's record of COVID-related public health governance during reviews of China's treaty body obligations this past year. 10 The World Health Organization and international scientists continued to raise questions about the lack of transparency with COVID-19-related data from Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, the epicenter of the pandemic outbreak. [For further information on how the COVID-19 pandemic intersected with other core human rights and thematic areas monitored by the Commission, see Chapter 1—Freedom of Expression, Chapter 2—Civil Society, Chapter 6—Governance, Chapter 11—Worker Rights, Chapter 17—Tibet, and Chapter 18—Xinjiang.]

COVID-19

THE END OF THE ZERO-COVID POLICY

In October 2022, more than 200 million Chinese reportedly were under some form of lockdown as the PRC government sought to control the spread of COVID-19 throughout the country. ¹¹ The zero-COVID policy, which was put into place in spring 2020, required residents in China to adhere to prevention and control measures that included the lockdowns of factories, ¹² city districts, and entire municipalities; ¹³ daily testing; contact tracing; and sudden collective quarantines when individual cases of infection were discovered in residential blocks and apartment complexes. ¹⁴ With daily management of the policy left to local officials, urban neighborhood committees, ¹⁵ and public health workers clad in white hazardous materials suits, implementation of the policy featured uneven and sometimes disproportionately harsh measures that left residents subjected to health, food, and employment insecurity. ¹⁶ This past year also saw two of the lengthiest lockdowns in China during the past three years: these were in the Tibet Autonomous Region ¹⁷ and in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, ¹⁸ nei-

ther of which are Han-majority ethnic areas.

The risk of nationwide infection and death may have precluded considerations of ending the policy before the 20th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party in October 2022 when Xi Jinping secured his third term as Party General Secretary. 19 Official statements before and during the 20th Party Congress reiterated unswerving support of ongoing implementation of a policy that had become entwined with Xi's leadership.²⁰ Adjustments to the policy were announced on November 11, 2022,²¹ reflecting a perception that "the political imperative of sticking with zero-COVID was greatly reduced after the end of the party congress on October 22," as political scientist Minxin Pei observed.²² Xi reportedly continued to demand implementation of the modified policy even as the rate of infection rose.²³ Nationwide anti-lockdown protests at the end of November 2022,24 economic pressure from leading regional officials in China,25 and at least one reported letter from a business leader²⁶ contributed to the government's decision to end most of the policy's prevention and control measures on December 7, 2022,27 including the use of the digital health code app, daily testing, and travel restrictions inside China.²⁸ Local governments and hospitals were not prepared for the policy change 29 or the onslaught of patients and need for beds, equipment, and medicine.³⁰ An estimated 80 to 90 percent of the Chinese population became infected with COVID-19 within one month of the zero-COVID policy's end.31

THE PARTY'S AUTHORITARIAN CONTROL OF PUBLIC HEALTH

The Party's authoritarian control of public health measures in fighting the COVID-19 pandemic in China raised many concerns with regard to human rights, media control, and governance, topics which were discussed at a Commission hearing on November 15, 2022.³² In one of the policy developments that reflects senior authorities' responses to the pandemic, the Party Central Committee and State Council issued an opinion on the medical health system

in March 2023.³³ The opinion contains provisions on epidemic prevention, based on lessons learned from COVID-19.³⁴ One provision reinforces the expanded use of grid management as a public health tool, a development during the COVID-19 pandemic in China,³⁵ which imposes "a responsibility system for community disease prevention and control areas" and a "grid-based grassroots disease prevention and control network."³⁶ Another provision calls for improving the early warning system in detecting epidemics, epidemic prevention and control, and emergency response systems,³⁷ a system that authorities established following the severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) outbreak in 2003.³⁸ The primacy of Party leadership in the public health system, including hospital management, also features in the opinion.³⁹ The Party's entrenchment in hospital management is essential to understanding the early spread of COVID-19: at the time of the COVID-19 outbreak in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, local hospitals reported first to the Party, which gave "officials in Wuhan an opening to control and distort information about the virus," and allowed the virus to spread, according to the New York Times.⁴⁰

LACK OF DATA TRANSPARENCY

PRC authorities' lack of transparency about the consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic domestically and worldwide does not conform to international standards on access to information during a pandemic, including the right to information regarding accurate public health information and sharing data with scientists and public health professionals who aim to prevent future pandemics.⁴¹

World Health Organization (WHO) officials, multiple countries, 42 and the international scientific community⁴³ questioned the accuracy of official data provided by the PRC government this past year. In February 2023, experts estimated that the number of deaths in China resulting from the end of the zero-COVID policy likely ranged from 1 million to 1.5 million.⁴⁴ In contrast, the official number of confirmed deaths from the start of the pandemic through February 2023 was 83,150.45 PRC authorities later reported to the WHO a total of 121,490 confirmed deaths from COVID-19 from January 20, 2020, through July 5, 2023.46 PRC official estimates only included individuals who died in a hospital, using a "narrow definition of what counts as a COVID-19 death," as the New York Times put it.47 One source of regularly reported data from the Ministry of Civil Affairs, that provides the number of marriages, divorces, and cremations, was not reported for the fourth quarter of 2022 or the first quarter of 2023, which observers interpreted as an attempt to suppress the numbers on deaths once the zero-COVID prevention and control measures were discontinued in the fourth quarter of 2022.48 Additionally, few data are available on the prevalence in the Chinese population of long COVID⁴⁹—a condition that includes a range of symptoms following the initial infection and that can last for months or years.⁵⁰

Another ongoing concern during the COVID-19 pandemic is that PRC authorities have withheld scientific data gathered from the outbreak epicenter of Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, from the international scientific community. This concern came into sharp relief this past year when previously unavailable data was

used in a research paper by Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CCDC) scientists. ⁵¹ The information was raw sequencing data obtained in January 2020 from the wet market in Wuhan that remains a focus of COVID-19 origins research. ⁵² The data were found posted on an international genomic data platform in March 2023, but reportedly were subsequently removed at the request of the CCDC scientists. ⁵³ WHO Director General Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus subsequently commented, "These data could have—and should have—been shared three years ago." ⁵⁴

Language about Public Health Risks Deleted from Amended PRC Wildlife Protection Law

In the wake of the outbreak of COVID-19 in Wuhan, the National People's Congress (NPC) Standing Committee banned the consumption of terrestrial wildlife in February 2020, a prohibition that lasted through June 2022.⁵⁵ Revisions to the PRC Wildlife Protection Law (WPL) were among several legislative projects added to the list of NPC legislative priorities in spring 2020, which aimed to improve public health.⁵⁶ During this same period, an international health guideline by the WHO and co-authoring organizations released in 2021⁵⁷ along with other scientific publications have emphasized the risks to public health from the sale of wildlife for human consumption.⁵⁸ During the WPL revision process, Chinese experts highlighted the need to incorporate public health concerns in the law,59 but even though the first draft of the amended WPL in October 2020 contained language about the "prevention of public health risks,"60 neither the second draft in September 2022 nor the final version included that language. 61 The final version of law also loosened some COVID-19 restrictions on wildlife farming.⁶² According to the South China Morning Post, "environmentalists say [the WPL] is riddled with loopholes and will encourage the commercial breeding and use of wildlife." 63 [For more information on the PRC Wildlife Protection Law, see Chapter 13—The Environment and Climate Change.]

PANDEMIC-RELATED PROTESTS

Collective and individual public protests related to the zero-COVID policy and its abrupt end were a significant development in China this past year. Observers pointed to anger and frustration with the Chinese government's pandemic measures as catalyzing the participation of "a broad range of contentious constituencies" in these protests. ⁶⁴ Intersecting human rights concerns were reflected in the protests, such as the right to health ⁶⁵ when workers protested inadequate medical care when COVID-19 broke out at Foxconn's "iPhone City" in October 2022, ⁶⁶ the critique of censor-ship ⁶⁷ by university students and urban residents who held blank sheets of paper during the White Paper protests in November 2022, ⁶⁸ and protests linked to economic and food insecurity ⁶⁹ resulting from the lengthy lockdowns in Lhasa municipality, Tibet Autonomous Region, in October 2022 ⁷⁰ and in Guangzhou municipality, Guangdong province, in November 2022. ⁷¹ The protests across China that emerged from vigils for the victims of a deadly fire in Urumqi municipality, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region,

on November 24, 2022, drew comparisons with the historical phenomenon of Chinese citizens' leveraging public mourning as a platform for freedom of expression and assembly. The Additionally, the discontinuation of the zero-COVID policy resulted in factories throughout the country that had produced COVID-19 testing materials ceasing production and leaving workers unpaid, which sparked worker protests in January 2023. The production and leaving workers unpaid, which sparked worker protests in January 2023.

Despite the control of information and restrictions on journalists during the pandemic, ⁷⁴ individual protests were reported, such as a cinematographer in Shanghai municipality, who used a loud-speaker to broadcast nonsensical zero-COVID slogans in his neighborhood, based on phrases he reedited from official propaganda. ⁷⁵ In Beijing municipality, an artist tagged eight COVID-19 testing sites with graffiti in August 2022 with the words "I'm numb after three years," ⁷⁶ and a protester draped a large banner over Sitong Bridge in October 2022 that criticized the policy and Xi Jinping. ⁷⁷

THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC AND MENTAL HEALTH IN CHINA

The COVID-19 pandemic and the zero-COVID policy contributed to deteriorating mental health for many age groups and communities in China. An editorial in the Lancet, an international medical journal, predicted the "shadow of mental ill-health adversely affecting China's culture and economy for years to come." Similarly, Winnie Yip, a public health researcher at Harvard University, identified the broad psychosocial needs of the Chinese population, exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic, as a critical issue the Chinese government will have to address in its efforts to improve the public health system in coming years. While individuals in many countries experienced psychological stressors during the COVID-19 pandemic, the zero-COVID policy exacerbated these stressors with isolation at home (including being locked into one's apartment or home), a sense of dread of being transferred at any time to quarantine centers, inadequate access to medical care, widespread food and employment insecurity, and other forms of social disruption. Reports of suicide in China were linked to the zero-COVID policy. The Ministry of Health did not release comprehensive data about the number of suicides reportedly because the statistics are considered a "state secret."

PROPAGANDA AND DISINFORMATION

This past year, official media messages about the impact of the pandemic in China swerved between claims of China's historic success in saving lives and disinformation that blamed "hostile powers" for developments that did not support the uplifting propaganda. At the 20th Party Congress in October 2022, Xi Jinping and other senior Party officials emphasized the correctness of the zero-COVID policy and affirmed its continuation. He Party's "decisive victory" would later be broadcast in Party media outlets, such as People's Daily and Seeking Truth (*Qiushi*), to shape a post-pandemic narrative. The Party condemned "Western media" and the U.S. Government specifically for undermining the PRC official narrative of its "important contributions to the global fight against the pandemic...." He when the zero-COVID policy was discontinued, officials accused "Western media" of insulting "China's adjustment of

its pandemic prevention and control policies." ⁸⁷ PRC officials also blamed "hostile forces," including foreigners, for instigating antilockdown (White Paper) protests in November 2022. ⁸⁸ Moreover, PRC officials continued to repeat and insinuate through disinformation that the United States is the origin of SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19. ⁸⁹

Tenth Anniversary of the PRC Mental Health Law
FORCED PSYCHIATRIC COMMITMENT AND INVOLUNTARY
HOSPITALIZATION

The PRC Mental Health Law (MHL) reached its tenth year of implementation in May 2023, but key provisions in the MHL—including the prohibition of the abuse of forcible psychiatric commitment⁹⁰ and stipulating the use of the principle of voluntary hospitalization⁹¹—have not yet been achieved.⁹² PRC authorities' use of forcible psychiatric commitment (bei jingshenbing) has been a tool of political repression and "stability maintenance." 93 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch (CRLW), an NGO in China that has long monitored forcible psychiatric commitment,94 reported seven cases of forcible psychiatric commitment in 2022, five of which involved petitioners who sought resolution to grievances such as an injury from a defective vaccine and miscarriages of justice.95 The other two cases involved zero-COVID policy criticism:96 Wu Yanan, an assistant professor of philosophy at Nankai University in Tianjin municipality, had expressed support to anti-lockdown protesters in November 2022 before being forcibly committed;⁹⁷ and **Ding Yan,** a restaurant operator in Nanjing municipality, Jiangsu province, posted a public letter to Xi Jinping in which she criticized COVID-19 measures.98

Chinese experts have documented high rates of involuntary hospitalization for persons with mental health disorders since the MHL went into effect, a trend that many found to be inconsistent with the principle of voluntary hospitalization in the MHL and limitations in using involuntary hospitalization only when an individual is at risk of self-harm or harm to others.⁹⁹ In a book-length study released in 2023, a researcher found that "given the vagueness in the MHL, the practice of taking a person to a mental health facility for diagnostic assessment against his or her will, even without any evidence of harm or dangerousness, appears to be generally tolerated in both medical practice and legal proceedings ..." 100 In an editorial to The Lancet Psychiatry, experts based in Shanghai municipality urged a shift toward a rights-based approach in the provision of mental health services in China, and specified the need for greater clarity in voluntary treatment and involuntary admission criteria; "alternatives to coercion"; the establishment of monitoring mechanisms; and involving persons with mental health disorders "proactively and meaningfully...in all processes related to their care." ¹⁰¹ The U.N. experts who reviewed China's compliance with the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) in August 2022 were critical of the MHL's authorization of involuntary psychiatric commitment, condemning it as a form of deprivation of liberty and security of the person under Article 14 of the CRPD.¹⁰²

Targeting Public Health Whistleblowers and Advocates

Reports about the death of elderly physician Jiang Yanyong on March 11, 2023, recalled the pattern of PRC political sensitivity to public health emergencies and official repression of public health whistleblowers. ¹⁰³ In April 2003, Jiang took a considerable personal and professional risk by exposing the severity of the severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) outbreak; his assessment of SARS not only contradicted official statements at the time, 104 but also challenged PRC official secrecy and misinformation. 105 In subsequent years, authorities detained him after he wrote in 2004 about his hands-on experience in treating injured students and bystanders at the time of the PRC's violent suppression of the Tiananmen Square pro-democracy movement on June 4, 1989;¹⁰⁶ they prevented Jiang from traveling abroad to receive human rights awards;¹⁰⁷ they would not allow lawyers and a political reformer to visit him;¹⁰⁸ and ultimately they censored information in China about his death¹⁰⁹ and funeral.¹¹⁰ International media outlets observed parallels between Jiang and Li Wenliang,111 the physician in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, who had posted some of the earliest information about the COVID-19 outbreak via social media in December 2019, and then anonymously revealed the story of his official reprimand to a Chinese media outlet in late January 2020. 112 Li subsequently revealed his identity before his death from COVID-19 in February 2020. 113 An October 2022 investigative report in the New York Times revisited the circumstances of his death, highlighting the political sensitivities that remain. 114 External medical practitioners—whom the New York Times had review the records of Li's medical care in the last weeks of his life at Wuhan Central Hospital—did not find any evidence that politics compromised the quality of Li's care. Nevertheless, as the New York Times noted, the official announcement of Li's death contained not only misinformation about the actual time of his death but also misleading information about the use of a life-saving medical technology. 116 Furthermore, hospitals in Wuhan have restricted medical doctors' access to the records of COVID-19 patients from the initial outbreak. 117

During this reporting period, the Commission continued to monitor the detention of public health advocates, including the following:

- Cheng Yuan, the co-founder of the anti-health discrimination NGO Changsha Funeng, continued to serve a five-year prison sentence for alleged "subversion of state power" at Chishan Prison in Hunan province, where prison authorities reportedly have subjected him to abusive conditions of forced labor. 118 [For more information on forced labor in Chishan Prison, see Chapter 14—Business and Human Rights.]
- The detentions of **He Fangmei** and **Li Xin**, wife and husband advocates for victims of defective vaccines, in Huixian county, Xinxiang municipality, Henan province, in October 2020, have been linked to official retaliation against their advocacy. Authorities reportedly are keeping two of their three children, including a 7-year-old daughter with disabilities ascribed to a defective vaccine, at a psychiatric hospital despite

He's explicit request to place the children with her elder sister. 120

• **Ji Xiaolong,** another defective vaccine activist, was criminally detained in August 2022 by authorities in Shanghai municipality in connection with his criticism of Shanghai officials' management of the COVID-19 lockdown in spring 2022. ¹²¹ Ji reportedly called for the resignation of Li Qiang, Shanghai Party Secretary during the lockdown, ¹²² who was appointed China's Premier in March 2023. ¹²³

Notes to Chapter 12—Public Health

¹ Dake Kang, "Ignoring Experts, China's Sudden Zero-COVID Exit Cost Lives," Associated Press, March 24, 2023.

² Yanzhong Huang, "China's Hidden COVID Catastrophe," Foreign Affairs, February 16, 2023.

³ Smriti Mallapaty, "Can China Avoid a Wave of Deaths If It Lifts Strict Zero COVID Policy?," Nature 612, (December 8, 2023), 8

"Smrtil Mailapaty, Can China Avoid a wave of Deaths II it Lifts Strict Zero COVID Policy?, Nature 612, (December 8, 2022): 8.

⁴Raffaele Huang and Liyan Qi, "China Missed a Window to Be Better Prepared for Covid-19 Surge," Wall Street Journal, December 1, 2022.

⁵ "Challenges Confronting China's Healthcare System Post-COVID: A Conversation between Winnie Yip and William Hsiao," Critical Issues Confronting China Series, Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies, Harvard University, March 29, 2023; COVID-19 and China's Authoritarian Public Health Control, Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 117th Cong. (2022) (testimony of Yanzhong Huang, Senior Fellow for Global Health, Council on Foreign Relations and Professor, School of Diplomacy and International Relations, Seton Hall University Relations and Professor, School of Diplomacy and International Relations, Seton Hall University Relations and Professor, School of Diplomacy and International Relations, Seton Hall University Relations and Professor School of Diplomacy and International Relations. eign Relations and Professor, School of Diplomacy and International Relations, Seton Hall Uni-

⁶International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted by U.N. General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force January 3, 1976, art. 12(1), (2)(c); United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, accessed July 15, 2023. China signed the convention on October 27, 1997, and ratified it on March 27, 2001. See also Office of the U.N. High Commissioner for Human Rights, CESCR General Comment No. 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Wealth (Art. 12), advantal at the Twenty acceptal Session

of the U.N. High Commissioner for Human Rights, CESCR General Comment No. 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12), adopted at the Twenty-second Session of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, August 11, 2000, para. 16.

Thrernational Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted by U.N. General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 19; United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, accessed July 15, 2023. China has signed but not ratified the ICCPR. Daphne Eviatar, "Human Rights Guidelines for the Fight Against COVID-19," Just Security (blog), March 27, 2020; U.N. Human Rights Council, Disease Pandemics and the Freedom of Opinion and Expression, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, David Kaye, A/HRC/44/49, April 23, 2020, paras. 16, 20, 63(e-f).

16, 20, 63(e-f).

8 William Hurst, "Chinese Protesters Are Out in Record Numbers. What Changed?," Monkey Cage, Washington Post, November 28, 2022; Xinlu Liang, "Chinese Migrant Workers Protest amid Covid-19 Lockdowns in Guangzhou," South China Morning Post, November 15, 2022; "Yixueshengmen de kangzheng shike" [The moment of struggle for medical students], Labor Bulletin (Gonglao Xiaobao), December 14, 2022; Xiaoshan Huang and Gu Ting, "Angry Workers Changeng after Test-Kit Maker Fires Thousands." Radio Free Asia, Janu-Clash with Police in Chongqing after Test-Kit Maker Fires Thousands," Radio Free Asia, Janu-

Gash with Fonce in Chongqing after Test-Kit Maker Fires Thousands, Radio Free Asta, January 9, 2023.

⁹ Frederik Kelter, "As China Doubles Down on 'Zero-COVID,' Some Have Had Enough," Al Jazeera, October 13, 2022; Patricia M. Thornton, "Grid Meets Web: How COVID-19 Extended the Party-State's Social Control Capacity at the Grassroots," China Leadership Monitor 76, June 7, 2002

10 U.N. Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Concluding Observations on the Third Periodic Report of China, Including Hong Kong SAR, China, and Macao SAR, China, adopted by the Committee at its 30th Meeting (3 March 2023), E/C.12/CHN/CO/3, March 22, 2023, E/C.12/CHN/CO/3, March 3, 2023, paras. 76–85.

11 Ryan McMorrow, Sun Yu, Gloria Li, Hudson Lockett, and Primrose Riordan, "China Lockdowns Reach Record Level as Coronavirus Cases Soar," Financial Times, November 22, 2029, Phys. Lepter Meet. 12 (1992), Phys. Lepter 12 (1992), Phys. Lepter 12 (1993), Phys. Lepter 13 (1993), Phys. Lepter 13 (1993), Phys. Lepter 14 (1994), Phys. Rep. 14 (1994), Phys. Ph

2022; Bruce Haring, "China Locks Down More Than 232 Million, Isolates Macau Hotel as 'Zero-Covid' Policy Continues," *Deadline*, October 30, 2022.

12 Eli Friedman, "Escape from the Closed Loop," *Boston Review*, November 28, 2022.

13 Yvette Tan, "China Covid: Millions Back in Lockdown as Beijing Doubles Down on Zero-Covid," *BBC*, October 28, 2022.

14 China's Zero COVID Policy and Authoritarian Public Health Control, Hearing of the Conservative Companying Conference of the Control of Public Control of the Control of Public Control of Control

restoinal-Executive Commission on China, 117th Cong. (2022) (testimony of Yanzhong Huang, Senior Fellow for Global Health, Council on Foreign Relations and Professor, School of Diplomacy and International Relations, Seton Hall University).

15 Ryan McMorrow, Sun Yu, Gloria Li, Hudson Lockett, and Primrose Riordan, "China Lockdowns Reach Record Level as Coronavirus Cases Soar," Financial Times, November 22, 2022; Patricia M. Thornton, "Grid Meets Web: How COVID-19 Extended the Party-State's Social Control Congolity at the Gragoschia Technology, "China Leadership Monitor 76, June 7, 2023.

2022; Patricia M. Thornton, "Grid Meets Web: How COVID-19 Extended the Party-State's Social Control Capacity at the Grassroots," China Leadership Monitor 76, June 7, 2023.

16 See, e.g., Robert Barnett, "In Tibet, Officials' Pursuit of Zero-COVID Sent Tens of Thousands into Mass 'Isolation' Facilities," ChinaFile, Asia Society, November 1, 2022; Lily Kuo, Lyric Li, Vic Chiang, and Pei-Lin Wu, "Shanghai's Covid Siege: Food Shortages, Talking Robots, Starving Animals," Washington Post, April 15, 2022; Phoebe Zhang, "Officials Apologise after Covid Lockdown Causes Food Shortages for Hundreds of Thousands in Chinese City," South China Morning Post, September 8, 2022; "China Covid Lockdowns Leave Residents Short of Food and Essential Items," BBC, September 12, 2022.

17 Yvette Tan, "China Covid: Millions Back in Lockdown as Beijing Doubles Down on Zero-Covid," BBC, October 28, 2022; Robert Barnett, "In Tibet, Officials' Pursuit of Zero-COVID Sent Tens of Thousands into Mass 'Isolation' Facilities," ChinaFile, Asia Society, November 1, 2022.

18 Wenxin Fan, "Xinjiang Protests of Monthslong Covid Lockdown Erupt After a Deadly Fire," Wall Street Journal, November 25, 2022.

Wall Street Journal, November 25, 2022.

19 Minxin Pei, "The Sudden End of Zero-Covid: An Investigation," China Leadership Monitor 75, March 1, 2023; Dake Kang, "Ignoring Experts, China's Sudden Zero-COVID Exit Cost Lives," Associated Press, March 24, 2023; China's Zero COVID Policy and Authoritarian Public Health

Control, Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 117th Cong. (2022) (testimony of Rory Truex, Assistant Professor of Politics and International Affairs, Princeton Univer-

sity). 20 Minxin Pei, "The Sudden End of Zero-Covid: An Investigation," China Leadership Monitor 75, March 1, 2023; Yuen Yuen Ang, "The Problem with Zero: How Xi's Pandemic Policy Created a Crisis for the Regime," Foreign Affairs, December 2, 2022; Nectar Gan, "Xi Jinping Sends Warning to Anyone Who Questions China's Zero-Covid Policy," CNN, May 6, 2022.

²¹Ryan Woo and Tony Munroe, "China Shortens Quarantines as It Eases Some of Its COVID Rules," *Reuters*, November 11, 2022.

²²Minxin Pei, "The Sudden End of Zero-Covid: An Investigation," *China Leadership Monitor*

Rules," Reuters, November 11, 2022.

22 Minxin Pei, "The Sudden End of Zero-Covid: An Investigation," China Leadership Monitor 75, March 1, 2023.

23 Minxin Pei, "The Sudden End of Zero-Covid: An Investigation," China Leadership Monitor 75, March 1, 2023.

24 Chris Buckley, "After Xi's Coronation, a Roar of Discontent against His Hard-Line Politics," New York Times, updated June 20, 2023.

25 William Zheng, "How Political and Economic Pressure Led to Beijing's Abrupt U-Turn on Zero-Covid," South China Morning Post, January 10, 2023.

26 Keith Zhai, "Letter from Apple Supplier Foxconn's Founder Prodded China to Ease Zero-Covid Rules," Wall Street Journal, December 8, 2022.

27 Laney Zhang, "China: Management of COVID-19 Downgraded," Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress, January 6, 2023.

28 Laney Zhang, "China: Management of COVID-19 Downgraded," Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress, January 6, 2023; Dake Kang, "Ignoring Experts, China's Sudden Zero-COVID Exit Cost Lives," Associated Press, March 24, 2023.

29 Xiaoshan Huang, Chingman, Gu Ting, and Gulchehra Hoja, "Chinese Hospitals Seek Ventilators, Medical Supplies amid Ongoing COVID-19 Wave," Radio Free Asia, December 20, 2022; Yanzhong Huang, "China's Hidden COVID Catastrophe," Foreign Affairs, February 16, 2023.

30 Lingling Wei and Jonathan Cheng, "Why Xi Jinping Reversed His Zero-Covid Policy in China," Wall Street Journal, January 4, 2023.

31 James Glanz, Mara Hvistendahl, and Agnes Chang, "How Deadly Was China's Covid Wave?," New York Times, February 15, 2023.

32 China's Zero COVID Policy and Authoritarian Public Health Control, Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 117th Cong. (2022) (testimony of Yanzhong Huang, Senior Fellow for Global Health, Council on Foreign Relations; testimony of Sarah Cook, Research Director for China, Hong Kong, and Taiwan, Freedom House; testimony of Rory Truex, Assistant Professor of Politics and International Affairs, Princeton University).

33 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee Gen

Assistant Professor of Politics and International Affairs, Princeton University).

33 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Guanyu Jinyibu Wanshan Yiliao Fuwu Tixi de Yijian [Opinion on Further Improving the Medical Health Services System], March 23, 2023, sec. 1(1).

34 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Guanyu Jinyibu Wanshan Yiliao Fuwu Tixi de Yijian [Opinion on Further Improving the Medical Health Services System], March 23, 2023, sec. 1(1). See also "Challenges Confronting China's Healthcare System Post-COVID: A Conversation between Winnie Yip and William Hsiao," Critical Issues Confronting China Series, Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies, Harvard University. March 29, 2023.

Hsiao," Critical Issues Confronting China Series, Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies, Harvaru University, March 29, 2023.

35 Patricia M. Thornton, "Grid Meets Web: How COVID-19 Extended the Party-State's Social Control Capacity at the Grassroots," China Leadership Monitor 76, June 7, 2023; Qiao Long and Chingman, "China to Hand Law Enforcement Powers to Local Officials under 'Grid' System," Radio Free Asia, July 15, 2021. See also Jessica Batke, "For China's Urban Residents, the Party-State Is Closer than Ever: A Q&A with Taisu Zhang," ChinaFile, Asia Society, March 30, 2023.

36 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office China Files. Wanghan Village Funn. Tivi de Village (University Party International Committee General Office and State Council General Office China China Files Wanghan Village Funn. Tivi de Village (University Party International Council Council General Office Actional Council Co

State Is Closer than Ever: A Q&A with Taisu Zhang," ChinaFile, Asia Society, March 30, 2023.

36 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Guanyu Jinyibu Wanshan Yiliao Fuwu Tixi de Yijian [Opinion on Further Improving the Medical Health Services System], March 23, 2023, sec. 3(4).

37 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Guanyu Jinyibu Wanshan Yiliao Fuwu Tixi de Yijian [Opinion on Further Improving the Medical Health Services System], March 23, 2023, sec. 2(2).

38 Guo Rui, "Coronavirus: Why Did China's Multimillion-Dollar Early Warning System Fail?," South China Morning Post, March 13, 2020.

39 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Guanyu Jinyibu Wanshan Yiliao Fuwu Tixi de Yijian [Opinion on Further Improving the Medical Health Services System], March 23, 2023, secs. 5(1), 7.

40 Steven Lee Myers and Chris Buckley, "China Created a Fail-Safe System to Track Contagions. It Failed.," New York Times, December 22, 2020.

41 U.N. Human Rights Council, "Disease Pandemics and the Freedom of Opinion and Expression," Report of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, David Kaye, A/HRC/44/49, April 23, 2020. See also World Health Organization, World Organization for Animal Health, and U.N. Environment Programme, "Reducing Public Health Risks Associated with the Sale of Live Wild Animals of Mammalian Species in Traditional Food Markets," April 12, 2021, 1.

42 Joyu Wang and Liyan Qi, "WHO Says China Is Undercounting Covid Deaths, Asks for More Reliable Data," Wall Street Journal, January 5, 2023; Ken Moritsugu and Huizhong Wu, "Lack of Info on China's COVID-19 Surge Stirs Global Concern," Associated Press, December 29, 2022.

43 James Glanz, Mara Hvistendahl, and Agnes Chang, "How Deadly Was China's Covid Wave?" New York Times, February 15, 2023. See also Dennis Normile, "Models Predict Massive Wave

6, 2022).

⁴⁵ James Glanz, Mara Hvistendahl, and Agnes Chang, "How Deadly Was China's Covid ave?," New York Times, February 15, 2023.

Wave?," New York Times, February 15, 2023.

46"China Says 239 People Died from COVID-19 in June in a Significant Uptick," Associated

⁴⁶ "China Says 239 People Died from COVID-19 in June in a Significant Optick, Associated Press, July 6, 2023.

⁴⁷ James Glanz, Mara Hvistendahl, and Agnes Chang, "How Deadly Was China's Covid Wave?," New York Times, February 15, 2023.

⁴⁸ Wenxin Fan and Shen Lu, "China Seeks to Write Its Own History of Battle with Covid-19," Wall Street Journal, April 12, 2023; Liyan Qi, "Enforcers of China's One-Child Policy Are Now Cajoling People to Have Three," Wall Street Journal, June 5, 2023.

⁴⁹ Hao Tan, Jiayan Liu, and Fanrui Zeng, "China Needs a Scientific Long COVID Recovery-Support Platform," Lancet 40, no. 10374, (February 4, 2023).

⁵⁰ "Toward a Deeper Understanding of Long COVID," NIH Research Matters, National Institutes of Health June 6, 2023.

50 "Toward a Deeper Understanding of Long COVID," NIH Research Matters, National Institutes of Health, June 6, 2023.
 51 Jon Cohen, "Chinese Researchers Release Genomic Data That Could Help Clarify Origin of COVID-19 Pandemic," Science, March 29, 2023; Jimmy Tobias, "How the Media Botched the Raccoon Dog Theory of Covid-19," Intercept, May 10, 2023.
 52 Benjamin Mueller, "W.H.O. Accuses China of Hiding Data That May Link Covid's Origins to Animals," New York Times, March 17, 2023.
 53 Michael Safi and Eli Block, "Being Truthful Is Essential': Scientist Who Stumbled upon Wuhan Covid Data Speaks Out," Guardian, March 27, 2023; Jon Cohen, "Chinese Researchers Release Genomic Data That Could Help Clarify Origin of COVID-19 Pandemic," Science, March 29, 2023

Release Genomic Data 1 nat Could help Clarity Origin of Collection (W.H.O. Accuses China of Hiding Data That May Link Covid's Origins to Animals," New York Times, March 17, 2023.

55 Quanguo Renmin Daibiao Dahui Changwu Weiyuanhui guanyu Quanmian Jinzhi Feifa Yesheng Dongwu Jiaoyi, Gechu Lan Shi Yesheng Dongwu Hanxi, Qieshi Baozhang Renmin Qunzhong Shengming Jiangkang Anquan de Jueding [National People's Congress Standing Committee Decision on the Comprehensive Prohibition of Illegal Wildlife Trading, Elimination of the Bad Habit of Excessive Eating of Wildlife, and Effective Protection of the People's Lives, Health and Safety], passed and effective February 24, 2020; State Administration for Market Regulation Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs, and National Forestry and Grassland Adof the Bad Habit of Excessive Eating of Wildlife, and Effective Protection of the People's Lives, Health and Safetyl, passed and effective February 24, 2020; State Administration for Market Regulation, Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs, and National Forestry and Grassland Administration, "Fabu gonggao tingzhi zhixing 'Guanyu Jinzhi Yesheng Dongwu Jiaoyi de Gonggao'" [Announcement on the termination of the implementation of "Announcement on the Ban of Wildlife Trade"], June 17, 2022. See also Amanda Whitfort, "COVID-19 and Wildlife Farming in China: Legislating to Protect Wild Animal Health and Welfare in the Wake of a Global Pandemic," Journal of Environmental Law 33, no. 1 (March 2021).

56 Yang Zekun, "Public Health Legislation Strengthened," China Daily, July 29, 2022.

57 World Health Organization, World Organization for Animal Health, and U.N. Environment Programme, "Reducing Public Health Risks Associated with the Sale of Live Wild Animals of Mammalian Species in Traditional Food Markets," April 12, 2021, 1.

58 Michael Worobey, Joshua I. Levy, et al., "The Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market in Wuhan Was the Early Epicenter of the COVID-19 Pandemic." Science 377, no. 6609 (July 26, 2022); Xiaowei Jiang and Ruoqi Wang, "Wildlife Trade Is Likely the Source of SARS-CoV-2," Science 377, no. 6609 (July 26, 2022).

59 Wang Chen and Jiang Yifan, "The Legal Proposals Shaping the Future of Wildlife in China," China Dialogue, April 3, 2020. See also Lingyun Xiao et al., "Why Do We Need a Wildlife Consumption Ban in China?" Current Biology 31, no. 4 (February 2, 2021).

60 Gao Hucheng, NPC Environmental and Resources Protection Committee, "Guanyu 'Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Yesheng Dongwu Baohu Fa (Xiuding Cao'an)' de shuoming" [Explanation of "PRC Wildlife Protection Law (Draft Amendment)"], October 13, 2020, reprinted in NPC, January 9, 2023; Lin Fangzhou, "Yesheng Dongwu Baohu Fa xiuding Cao'an chushen: Ni zengjia fangfan gonggong weisheng fengxian neirong" [First review of Wildlife Protection Law Chraft Pall

draft: Proposes to increase content on the prevention of public health risks], Southern Metropoli-

tan Daily, October 13, 2020.

61 Jiang Yifan and Aron White, "Second Draft Revision of China's Wildlife Protection Law 'A Big Step Backwards," China Dialogue, October 13, 2022; "China's Return to Wildlife Farming 'A Risk to Global Health and Biodiversity," Guardian, December 15, 2022; Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Yesheng Dongwu Baohu Fa [PRC] Wild Animal Protection Law], passed November

Gongheguo Yesheng Dongwu Baohu Fa [FRC Wild Animal Frotection Lawi, passed November 8, 1988, amended December 30, 2022, effective May 1, 2023.

62 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Yesheng Dongwu Baohu Fa [PRC Wild Animal Protection Lawl, passed November 8, 1988, amended December 30, 2022, effective May 1, 2023; "China's Return to Wildlife Farming 'A Risk to Global Health and Biodiversity," Guardian, December 15, 2022.

63 Echo Xie, "While Animal Origin of Covid-19 Remains a Mystery, Will Revised Law in China Wang Diseased Lymping Food Wildlife to People?" South China Morning Post, Jan-

Help Prevent More Diseases Jumping from Wildlife to People?," South China Morning Post, January 26, 2023. See also Michael Standaert, "How Effective Are China's Attempts to Reduce the Risk of Wildlife Spreading Disease to Humans?," Ensia, November 5, 2020.

64 William Hurst, "Chinese Protesters Are Out in Record Numbers. What Changed?," Washington Post, November 28, 2022; Manfred Elfstrom, "Today's Protests in China Have Been Years in the Making," Jacobin, December 13, 2022; William Hurst, "What the Protests Tell Us about China's Future," Time, December 5, 2022; Zuo Yue, "Three Auturna Revolts: Breaking the Ice on China's 'Anti-Lockdown Movement,'" translated in Chuang (blog), January 20, 2023; Patricia M. Thornton, "The A4 Movement: Mapping its Background and Impact," China Leadership Monitor, 75 Moneh 1, 2023

itor 75, March 1, 2023.

65 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted by U.N. General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force January 3, 1976, art. 12; United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Cov-

enant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, accessed June 8, 2023. China signed and ratified the ICESCR on October 27, 1997, and March 27, 2001, respectively.

66 Eli Friedman, "Escape from the Closed Loop," Boston Review, November 28, 2022.

67 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted by U.N. General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 19; United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, accessed July 15, 2023. China has signed but not ratified the ICCPR.

68 Jody Rosen. "How Do You Protest in the Face of Conserving" An Empty Sign." Name Vent.

United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, accessed July 15, 2023. China has signed but not ratified the ICCPR.

68 Jody Rosen, "How Do You Protest in the Face of Censorship? An Empty Sign.," New York Times, December 22, 2022.

69 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted by U.N. General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force January 3, 1976, arts. 6, 7, 11(2); United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, accessed June 8, 2023. China signed and ratified the ICESCR on October 27, 1997, and March 27, 2001, respectively.

70 Sangyal Kunchok, "200 Detained in Tibet's Capital Lhasa over COVID Protest," Radio Free Asia, November 3, 2022; "Hundreds in Tibetan Capital Stage Rare Protest against Covid Lockdowns," Agence France-Presse, October 29, 2022.

71 Chang Che and John Liu, "Covid Lockdown Chaos Sets Off a Rare Protest in a Chinese City," New York Times, November 16, 2022.

72 Jeffrey Wasserstrom, "Mourning Becomes China," Atlantic, December 12, 2022.

73 Xiaoshan Huang and Gu Ting, "Angry Workers Clash with Police in Chongqing after Test-Kit Maker Fires Thousands," Radio Free Asia, January 9, 2023. See also International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, adopted by U.N. General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force January 3, 1976, art. 7.

74 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "Zero Covid, Many Controls: Covering China in 2022," March 1, 2022, 2, 4, 8, 9, 11, 12.

75 Zixu Wang, "China's 'Absurd' Covid Propaganda Stirs Rebellion," New York Times, September 29, 2022.

⁷⁶Rights Defense Network, "Yin kangyi guodu fangyi er zao xingshi juliu de Zhongyang Mei Yuan biyesheng Zhang Donghui yin jianchayuan chesu er wu zui huoshi" [Criminally detained for protesting the extreme pandemic prevention measures, Central Academy of Fine Arts graduate Zhang Donghui is released without charge when the procuratorate withdraws lawsuit, December 10, 2022. For more information about Zhang Donghui, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2022-00202.

77 Christian Shepherd, "'New Tank Man': Rare Protest in Beijing Mars Xi Jinping's Moment," Washington Post, October 14, 2022.

Washington Post, October 14, 2022.

78 See, e.g., Jianyin Qiu, Bin Shen, Min Zhao, Zhen Wang, Bin Xie, and Yifeng Xu, "A Nationwide Survey of Psychological Distress among Chinese People in the COVID-19 Epidemic: Implications and Policy Recommendations," editorial, General Psychology 33, no. 2 (2020); Vincent Ni and Xiaoqian Zhu, "Covid Forces China to Face Mental Health Crisis a Long Time in the Making," Guardian, April 20, 2022; Wang Xiaoyu, "Teens More Likely to Get Mental Health Issues from Restrictions," China Daily, June 9, 2022; Vivian Wang, "Very Fragile: Shanghai Wrestles with Mental Health Impact of Lockdown," New York Times, June 29, 2022; Farah Master and Xiaoyu Yin, "It Felt Like My Insides Were Crying': China COVID Curbs Hit Youth Mental Health," Reuters, August 29, 2022; Brian J. Hall, Gen Li, Wen Chen, Donna Shelley, and Weiming Tang, "Prevalence of Depression, Anxiety, and Suicidal Ideation during the Shanghai 2022 Lockdown: A Cross-Sectional Study," Journal of Affective Disorders 330 (June 2023).

79 "Mental Health After China's Prolonged Lockdowns," editorial, Lancet 399, no. 10342 (June 11, 2022).

"Mental Health After China's Prolonged Lockdowns," editorial, Lancet 399, no. 10342 (June 11, 2022).

80 "Challenges Confronting China's Healthcare System Post-COVID: A Conversation between Winnie Yip and William Hsiao," Critical Issues Confronting China Series, Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies, Harvard University, March 29, 2023, 44:36—48:35; Dorinda (Dinda) Elliott, "How a Slowing Economy—and Big Hospitals—Are Challenging Healthcare Reform in China," Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies (blog), Harvard University, April 9, 2023.

81 See, e.g., Wang Xiaoyu, "Teens More Likely to Get Mental Health Issues from Restrictions," China Daily, June 9, 2022; Vivian Wang, "Shanghai Wrestles with Mental Health Impact of Lockdown," New York Times, June 29, 2022; Brian J. Hall, Gen Li, Wen Chen, Donna Shelley, and Weiming Tang, "Prevalence of Depression, Anxiety, and Suicidal Ideation during the Shanghai 2022 Lockdown: A Cross-Sectional Study," Journal of Affective Disorders 330 (June 2023).

82 See, e.g., Yang Caini, "A Woman Dies in China's COVID Lockdown, Again," Sixth Tone, November 7, 2022; Xiang Kai and Han Wei, "Woman Hangs Herself in Makeshift Covid Quarantine Hospital," Caixin, November 24, 2022.

83 "Chinese Health Ministry Won't Release Lockdown Suicide Statistics amid COVID-19 Surge," Radio Free Asia, November 8, 2022.

84 Minxin Pei, "The Sudden End of Zero-Covid: An Investigation," China Leadership Monitor 75, March 1, 2023.

Se Minxin Pei, "The Sudden End of Zero-Covid: An Investigation," China Leadership Monitor 75, March 1, 2023.

Se Nicole Huang and Zixu Wang, "'China Moves to Erase the Vestiges of 'Zero Covid' to Deter Dissent," New York Times, February 28, 2023; Ma Xiaowei, "Laolao baowo kangyi zhanlue zhudong quan san nian kangji xinguan yiqing qude juedingxing shengli" [Firmly grasp the initiative of the anti-epidemic strategy and achieve decisive victory in the three-year fight against the coronavirus epidemic], Seeking Truth, April 1, 2023.

Se People's Daily (pseud. Zhong Sheng), "It's Irresponsible for History to Ignore China's Contributions to COVID-19 Fight," People's Daily, January 9, 2023; "Meifang ying liji tingzhi weibei kexue de fanzhi naoju (Zhong Sheng)" [The U.S. side must immediately desist in this anti-intellectual farce that violates science (Zhong Sheng)], People's Daily, March 30, 2023. People's Daily notes in its January 9, 2023, editorial that "Zhong Sheng" is a "pen name often used ... to express its views on foreign policy and international affairs." David Bandurski, "Pen Names for Power Struggles," China Media Project, June 23, 2022. David Bandurski of China Media Project

explained that "Zhong Sheng" is one of a number of pen names used by the People's Daily that encode political messaging from a Party department or an individual or individuals. Moreover, he added that "Zhong Sheng"—a homophone for "bell tone" and "China's voice"—is the "official pen name used routinely for important pieces on international affairs on which the leadership wishes to register its often scathing view."

87 David Bandurski, "Whitewashing China's Record on Covid," China Media Project, January

9, 2023.

88 Ken Bredemeier, "China Vows 'Resolute' Crackdown as Protests Mount," Voice of America,

November 30, 2022.

November 30, 2022.

89 Jon Cohen, "Anywhere but Here," Science 377, no. 6608 (August 16, 2022); Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on February 15, 2023," accessed February 17, 2023; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on February 16, 2023," accessed February 17, 2023; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on February 16, 2023," accessed February 17, 2023, "Accessed February 18, 2023," accessed February 19, 2023, "Accessed February 19, 2023, "Accessed February 19, 2023," accessed February 19, 2023, "Accessed February 19

Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on February 16, 2023," accessed February 17, 2023.

90 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Jingshen Weisheng Fa [PRC Mental Health Law], passed October 26, 2012, effective May 1, 2013, amended April 27, 2018, art. 28; Zhiying Ma, "Promises and Perils of Guan: Mental Healthcare and the Rise of Biopolitical Paternalism in Contemporary China," Medicine Anthropology Theory 7, no. 2 (September 30, 2020): 162–3.

91 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Jingshen Weisheng Fa [PRC Mental Health Law], passed October 26, 2012, effective May 1, 2013, amended April 27, 2018, art. 30; Ding Chunyan, "Involuntary Detention and Treatment of the Mentally Ill: China's 2012 Mental Health Law," International Journal of Law and Psychiatry 37, no. 6 (November—December 2014), sec. 3.6.

92 Ding Chunyan, "Involuntary Detention and Treatment of the Mentally Ill: China's 2012 Mental Health Law," International Journal of Law and Psychiatry 37, no. 6 (November—December 2014), 588.

ber 2014), 588. ⁹³ Yanxi Mou, "Drugged and Detained: China's Psychiatric Prisons," Safeguard Defenders, Au-

⁹³ Yanxi Mou, "Drugged and Detained: China's Psychiatric Prisons," Safeguard Defenders, August 2022, 18–19, 25.

⁹⁴ Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2013 nian Zhongguo weiwen yu renquan nianzhong baogao" [2013 year-end report on stability maintenance and human rights in Chinal, February 3, 2014; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2014 nian Zhongguo jingshen jiankang yu renquan (bei jingshenbing) nianzhong baogao" [2014 year-end report on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], January 14, 2015; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2015 nian Zhongguo jingshen jiankang yu renquan (bei jingshenbing) nianzhong zongjie" [2015 year-end summary on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], February 8, 2016; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2016 nian Zhongguo jingshen jingshen jingshen nianzhong zongjie" [2016 year-end summary on mental lingshenbing) nianzhong zongjie" [2016 year-end summary on mental princheng zongjie [2016 year-end summary on mental princheng zongjie [2016 year-

year-end summary on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], February 8, 2016; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2016 pear-end summary on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], January 26, 2017; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2020 Zhongguo jingshen jiankang yu renquan (bei jingshenbing) nianzhong baogao" [2020 year-end report on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], March 3, 2021.

Scivil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2022 nian Zhongguo jingshen jiankang yu renquan (bei jingshenbing) nianzhong baogao" [2022 year-end report on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], April 14, 2023.

Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2022 nian Zhongguo jingshen jiankang yu renquan (bei jingshenbing) nianzhong baogao" [2022 year-end report on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], April 14, 2023.

Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "2022 year-end report on mental health and human rights in China (forcible psychiatric commitment)], April 14, 2023.

Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Wu Yanan yin wangshang yanlun bei yi jingshenbing wei you kouya" [Wu Yanan was detained on the basis of mental illness due to online comments], December 16, 2022; Yitong Wu, "Punishment for Supporting Protests: Philosophy Lecturer Sent to Psychiatric Hospital;" Radio Free Asia, December 15, 2022; Ye Bing, "Bai Zhi yundong duo ming kangyi renshi bei xingju huo chuanhuan weiquan lüshi yiwu fayuan bei buzhe zao kongxia saorao" [Many protesters from the White Paper movement have been criminally detained or summoned for questioning, rights defense lawyers who provided legal aid services to those detained have been intimidated and harassed], Voice of America, December 16, 2022. For more information on Wu Yanan, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2022-00205.

Scivil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Ding Yan zhixin Xi Jinping bei songru jingshenbing yuan hou qiangpo s

tioni, June 8, 2022; Rights Defense Network, "Aunzhao bei Zhonggong dangju qiangzhi song jingshenbing yuan hou qiangpo shizong de Jiangsu Nanjing nü renquan hanweizhe Ding Yan qingkuang de tongbao" [Situation report regarding search for Nanjing, Jiangsu female human rights defender Ding Yan, who was forcibly committed to a psychiatric hospital by Chinese Communist Party authorities and later forcibly disappeared], June 23, 2022; "Gei Xi Jinping xie gongkai xin 'bei jingshenbing' hou you 'bei shizong'" ["Forcibly disappeared" after being "forcibly committed" for writing an open letter to Xi Jinping], Radio Free Asia, June 23, 2022. For more information about Ding Yan, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2022-

00126.

99 Hao Yao, Jingjing Huang, and Yifeng Xu, "10-Year Review of China's Mental Health Law:
A Call for Action to Promote Human Rights in Mental Health," *Lancet Psychiatry* 10, no. 2 (January 29, 2023): 80–81; Yarong Ma, Jie Zhang, Robert Rosenheck, and Hongbo He, "Why Did China's Mental Health Law Have a Limited Effect on Decreasing Rates of Involuntary Hospitalization?," International Journal of Mental Health Systems 16, no. 1 (July 2, 2022): 1–2.

100 Bo Chen, Mental Health Law in China: A Socio-Legal Analysis (Routledge, New York: 2023), 99.

¹⁰¹ Hao Yao, Jingjing Huang, and Yifeng Xu, "10-Year Review of China's Mental Health Law: A Call for Action to Promote Human Rights in Mental Health," *Lancet Psychiatry* 10, no. 2 (January 29, 2023): 80-81.

 102 U.N. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, Concluding Observations on the Combined Second and Third Periodic Reports of China, CRPD/C/CHN/CO/2–3, October 10, 2022,

Combined Second and Third Periodic Reports of China, CRPD/C/CHN/CO/2–3, October 10, 2022, paras. 32–33.

103 Repression has been notable against HIV/AIDS activists, including Wan Yanhai, Hu Jia, Gao Yaojie, and the late Wang Shuping. See, e.g., Joe Amon, "The Truth of China's Response to HIV/AIDS," Los Angeles Times, July 11, 2010; Tania Branigan, "HIV/Aids Activist Flees China for US," Guardian, May 10, 2010; Jonathan Watts, "Profile: Wan Yanhai, Director of the Aizhixing Institute of Health Education," Lancet 364, (July 3, 2004); "Public Security Officials Detain Activist Hu Jia, Intensify Surveillance of Others," Congressional-Executive Commission on China, May 5, 2008; Yibing Feng, "Beijing Banner Protest Ripples Outward as China Maintains Silence," Voice of America, October 20, 2022; Kathleen McLaughlin, "The AIDS Granny in Exile," Buzzfeed News, December 1, 2013; Emily Langer, "Shuping Wang, Whistleblower Who Exposed China's HIV/AIDS Crisis, Dies at 59," Washington Post, September 25, 2019; Wang Shuping, "How I Discovered the HIV Epidemic and What Happened to Me Afterwards," China Change, September 27, 2012; "(404 wenkul) 1995–2020: Zaoyaozhemen" [(404 archive) 1995–2000: The Rumormongers], China Digital Times, February 13, 2020.

104 Susan Jakes, "My Meeting with Jiang Yanyong, the Chinese Doctor Who Dared Speak the Truth about SARS," NPR, March 18, 2023; Amy Qin, "Jiang Yanyong, Who Helped Expose China's SARS Crisis, Dies at 91," New York Times, March 14, 2023.

105 Yanzhong Huang, "The SARS Epidemic and Its Aftermath in China: A Political Perspective," in eds. Stacey Knobler et al., Institute of Medicine, Learning from SARS: Preparing for the Next Disease Outbreak: Workshop Summary (National Academies Press, Washington, D.C.: 2004): 123–24.

the Next Disease Outbreak: Workshop Summary (National Academies Press, Washington, D.C.: 2004): 123–24.

106 Amy Qin, "Jiang Yanyong, Who Helped Expose China's SARS Crisis, Dies at 91," New York Times, March 14, 2023.

107 Josephine Ma, "Chinese Military Surgeon Who Blew the Whistle on Sars Cover-Up Dies at 91," South China Morning Post, March 13, 2023; Joseph Kahn, "SARS Doctor Barred from Leaving China," New York Times, July 13, 2007.

108 Pu Zhiqiang (@puzhiqiang), "Ganggang de zhi, Jiang Yanyong xiansheng zuotian xianshi, ganen ta wei shiren zuo de yiqie" [I've only just learned that Mr. Jiang Yanyong passed away yesterday, I thank him for everything he did for the world], Twitter, March 13, 2023, 120 am

ganen ta wei shiren zuo de yiqie ..." [I've only just learned that Mr. Jiang Yanyong passed away yesterday, I thank him for everything he did for the world], Twitter, March 13, 2023, 1:20 a.m.

109 William Farris (@wafarris), "The death of SARS whistleblower Jiang Yanyong shows how Baidu's censorship has changed over time" Twitter, March 18, 2023, 10:30 p.m.

110 Josephine Ma, "Chinese Military Surgeon Who Blew the Whistle on Sars Cover-Up Dies at 91," South China Morning Post, March 13, 2023; Amelia Loi and Gu Ting, "Chinese Authorities Censor Funeral of Military Doctor Who Broke Silence on SARS," Radio Free Asia, March 14, 2023.

111 Amy Qin, "Jiang Yanyong, Who Helped Expose China's SARS Crisis, Dies at 91," New York Times, March 14, 2023; Joel Keep and David Heslop, "Detention of Citizen Journalists Who Reported on the Outbreak of COVID-19 in Wuhan," letter, Global Biosecurity 5, no. 1 (April 2023).

112 Han Qian, "Beiqing shen yidu: shou xunjie de Wuhan yisheng: 11 tian hou bei bingren chuanran zhu jin geli bingfang" [Beiqing in-depth: disciplined Wuhan doctor: 11 days later, he was infected by a patient and isolated in quarantine unit], Beijing Youth Daily, reprinted in China Digital Times, January 27, 2020; "Minitrue: Delete 'Disciplined Doctor Now in Isolation Ward," China Digital Times, January 30, 2020.

113 Muyi Xiao et al., "How a Chinese Doctor Who Warned of Covid-19 Spent His Final Days," New York Times, October 6, 2022. The government later rescinded the official reprimand of Li Wensheng and named him a national "model healthcare worker" and martyr. Consul-General of the PRC in Sydney, Australia, "The Truth on the So-Called China Covering-Up the COVID-19 and Therefore Delaying Other Country's Response—Reality Check of US Allegations against China on COVID-19 (III)," May 10, 2020.

114 Muyi Xiao et al., "How a Chinese Doctor Who Warned of Covid-19 Spent His Final Days," New York Times, October 6, 2022.

115 Muyi Xiao et al., "How a Chinese Doctor Who Warned of Covid-19 Spent His Final Da

New York Times, October 6, 2022.

116 Muyi Xiao et al., "How a Chinese Doctor Who Warned of Covid-19 Spent His Final Days,"
New York Times, October 6, 2022.

117 Muyi Xiao et al., "How a Chinese Doctor Who Warned of Covid-19 Spent His Final Days,"
New York Times, October 6, 2022. See also Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 2021
Annual Report (Washington: March 2022), 191.

118 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Jiashu huijian le Cheng Yuan bing gongkai panjueshu".

[Family members met with Cheng Yuan, also made public court decision], June 14, 2023; U.N. Human Rights Council, Opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-seventh session, 27 April—1 May 2020, Opinion No. 11/2020 concerning Cheng Yuan, Liu Dazhi and Wu Gejianxiong (China). For more information on Cheng Yuan, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2019-00300.

119 Rights Defense Network, "Henan renquan hanweizhe Li Xin, He Fangmei fufu

shuangshuang ru yu jin liang nian, qi san weicheng nian zinu renquan jingquang kanyou' [Henan human rights defenders Li Xin and He Fangmei, a husband and wife, both have been imprisoned for two years, their three minor children's human rights conditions are worrying],

Imprisoned for two years, their three fillior cliffers fidular lights conditions are worrying, August 9, 2022.

120 Changsha Funeng et al., "Joint Letter Urges Freeing of Activist He Fangmei's Children," July 8, 2023; Dai Ju, "Yimiao Baobao zhi Jia' faqiren He Fangmei an chaoqi jiya reng wei panjue: nuer zhi jin zhiliao jingshenbing yuan" ["Vaccine Babies' Home" founder He Fangmei's case of prolonged detention without a verdict: her daughter is stranded in a psychiatric hospital], NGOCN, February 1, 2023. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2016-00297 on Li Xin and 2019-00185 on He Fangmei.

121 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "As Party Congress Looms, Dissidents Languish and Party Ramps Up Ideological Control," October 5, 2022; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Ji Xiaolong yin changdao minzhong hujiu bei qubao houshen" [Ji Xiaolong is released on guarantee pending investigation for advocating that the masses rescue each other], May 2, 2022; William Nee, "Xi Jinping Has Critics in China. They Have Paid a Steep Price," Diplomat, October 14, 2022. For more information on Ji Xiaolong, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2018-00526.
122 Qi Desai and Cheryl Tung, "Shanghai Police Detain Zero-COVID Critic Who Called on Local Leader to Resign," Radio Free Asia, September 2, 2022.
123 Keith Bradsher and Chang Che, "China's New Premier Needs to Revive Growth. How Far Will Loyalty Get Him?," New York Times, March 13, 2023.